Weekly ReCAP for April 14, 2017
_________________________________
Next BOS meeting April 18- Special Meeting-agenda available online on April 17

April 22 Sierra Film Festival event- Newsome Harlow-more info below.

April 23 Earth Day at Utica Park in Angels Camp

Next CPC meeting May 1- 1:30 -4 pm, Main Library, San Andreas

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

From April 11 BOS meeting:

Cannabis EIR delayed another 2 weeks.  Peter Maurer stated more work needed on alternatives to produce a defensible EIR.

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Calaveras Supes To Hold Special Meeting On Cannabis Policy

04/13/2017 4:04 pm PST
175
Tori James, MML News Reporter

San Andreas, CA – Called out by two of their own over the county’s mired policy process pertaining to regulating local cannabis grows, the Calaveras supervisors will be aiming towards repairing it at a special session.

The decision to calendar the event – and it will be Tuesday April 18 at 9 a.m. in the supervisors chambers — stems from this past week’s regular board meeting during which the board received a report from District 2 Supervisor Jack Garamendi, who leans towards honing the county’s urgency ordinance regulating marijuana grows, and District 4 Supervisor Dennis Mills, the de facto lead of a three-supervisor bloc that has county staff preparing a draft ban.
Recently assigned to form a two-member ad hoc committee on cannabis, the pair met April 3 and came up with bullet-point actions they thought both sides might support.

A New Cannabis Czar?
After suggesting first that the board terminate the committee so that, henceforward, all cannabis issues would be addressed by the full board, the two recommended immediately creating a cannabis control coordinator position (CCC) and naming a person to it before the end of the month. The coordinator would then be responsible for the remainder of this calendar year with implementing the overall enforcement of the county’s cannabis policy as it currently stands as well as how it might if a ban ensues.

Garamendi and Mills further outlined that the coordinator should report directly to the board and provide updates at the regular meetings of all progress made and obstacles interfering with achieving two primary priorities: the completion of current applications for permits — and elimination of all illegal cannabis grows in the county — before harvest 2017.

Towards ensuring successful outcomes, all county departments would be directed to make every effort to support and comply with these priorities; additionally, the coordinator would be authorized to tap outside agencies and or contractors. Another recommendation prescribes monthly study sessions for the coordinator to publicly hold with the board to further shape the county’s cannabis policy.

Use Or Lose The $2 Million Enforcement Pot 
“We found in our study is that there is a lack of accountability as to who is in charge of what,” Garamendi stated, maintaining that a single person should be charged with overseeing the overall process in place. Continuing with his pitch, he opined, “We have roughly $2 million [in grower registration fees], and whether this board decides to move forward with a ban or not, the fact of the matter is the day we move forward with a ban is the day we give back that money.”

Kicking that argument up a notch, he added, “We should be working with that money to knock out the bad guys…people who are coming in — thumbing their nose at our rules. We have rules…a moratorium. No one should be planting any new grows since May of last year. Anybody who is — is an outlaw…breaking the law — and they need to go. We need to make some very clear messages as a board that you are not welcome in this county.”

Calling for a single, clear line of communication and accountability and the elimination of too many departmental gatekeepers, Mills chimed in that the quicker the board is able to move forward towards expending every resource available towards addressing the current situation, the better.

“Maybe we make it a national media event.. put a little thermometer on the wall and say ‘we are going to eliminate  a thousand illegal grows this summer.’ That’s it — put them on notice….we have to be serious and make a serious statement to the public that we are not going to tolerate what has been going on the 18 months to two years.”

Thoughts From Somewhere In The Middle
The overall discussion, which involved several staff members as well as public comments took over an hour of the meeting time. Speaking with Clarke Broadcasting today about it, District 3 Supervisor and Board Chair Michael Oliveira emphasizes, “This is an issue that everybody needs to understand and be part of.”

Acknowledging the hundreds of grow applications that have yet to get through the current multi-agency review process and his focus on public safety, he adds, “We cannot stay where we are at but we need not just a bandaid fix but something that will be sustainable over the longer term.”

Although Oliveira was the only hold out when, last year the previous board voted to pass the urgency ordinance regulating cannabis grows, he continues to hold his own middle ground. Whether that is closer to the staunch three-supervisor pro-ban bloc of Mills, District 1 Supervisor Gary Tofanelli and District 5 Supervisor Clyde Clapp — or Garamendi, who believes a ban just means Calaveras will be dealing with unregulated cannabis — remains to be seen.

“As we speak today I have been meeting with people on both sides of the fence,” Oliveira confides. “I am educating myself. I have to make my decision. I have not made that decision yet. I have to make sure in my own mind that I have the every piece of information – accurate information – so I can make that decision.”

_________________________________
Sierra Film Festival—free showing—raffles- please RVSP on SFF website

	NEWSOME HARLOW | MURPHYS | April 22, 2016

	DOORS OPEN 7:00 PM

	 
	7:00
	Wine Tasting

	 
	around 8:00
	Welcome and Introduction

	 
	 
	One Big Home

	 
	9:30
	Raffle and Closing

	Newsome Harlow | April 22, 2017 | Reception 7:00-Sundown | Film after sundown

	Combine outstanding hand-farmed vineyards, nearly 20 years of wine industry experience by local-boy Scott Klann, and you get Newsome-Harlow Wines! With a reputation for hosting some of the area's best winery events and a loyal following since 2000, you can expect exciting things from this new generation of Calaveras vintners.

Wines available by the glass or bottle. A portion of all proceeds for wine purchases (glass or bottle) will be donated to Ebbetts Pass Forest Watch.

Film program starts when the sun goes down (after 8pm). Evening may be chilly. Heaters will be on in the courtyard, but bring warm layers and blankets.

RSVP to info@sierrafilmfest.org to make sure you have a seat. Space is limited.


_________________________________
Los Angeles Times

Newport Beach improperly approved Banning Ranch project, state Supreme Court rules

by Maura Dolan and Bettina Boxall
March 30, 2017 

Newport Beach officials failed to adequately review a large proposed development on the coastal Banning Ranch oil field before approving it, the California Supreme Court ruled Thursday.

The unanimous decision, written by Justice Carol A. Corrigan, was another blow for the developers whose project was rejected last year by the California Coastal Commission.

Sam Singer, a spokesman for the companies involved, said the ruling would delay the project by a year or two but would not kill it.

“Newport Banning Ranch is not going away,” said Singer, who represents Aera Energy, Cherokee Investment Partners and Brooks Street, a real estate firm.
He called the ruling “a dramatic change in how coastal projects will have to be analyzed in the future” and defended Newport Beach’s review as thorough.

The 401-acre Banning Ranch is one of the largest parcels of undeveloped coastal property in Southern California. Developers want to build hundreds of houses, a hotel and shops on the property, which is now pockmarked by drilling equipment and hundreds of abandoned wells from decades of oil extraction.

The ruling stemmed from a lawsuit by the Banning Ranch Conservancy, a group that wants to buy the property and keep it as open space. An appellate court in Orange County sided with Newport Beach, and the conservancy appealed the decision to the state Supreme Court.

Justices decided Thursday that Newport Beach “suppressed” information about environmentally sensitive habitat on the property.

Protection of such habitat is a core element of the California Coastal Act, but the city’s review did not consider the habitat despite “ample evidence” of its existence at the site, the court said.

“The public was deprived of a full understanding of the environmental issues raised by the Banning Ranch project proposal,” Corrigan wrote.

The failure to discuss the legal requirements for dealing with such habitat and the likely impacts the project would have on it “was neither insubstantial nor merely technical,” the ruling stated.

“The omission resulted in inadequate evaluation of project alternatives and mitigation measures,” Corrigan wrote.

John G. McClendon, an attorney for the conservancy, said the ruling returned the law to what it had been before an “activist” appeals court sided with the developers. He called the decision a “huge loss” for the project.

McClendon also questioned whether the developers could proceed with a lawsuit they filed against the Coastal Commission, which denied the project a construction permit in September. The case, which is pending in Orange County Superior Court, seeks $490 million in damages.

”That lawsuit just evaporated with this ruling,” McClendon said. “They don’t have an approved project so nobody has taken anything from them, and they are back at Square One.”
Steve Ray, the conservancy’s executive director, said he hopes the developers will walk away when they realize how little of the property can be developed. The Coastal Commission staff has said only about 20 acres of the tract is suitable for development.
“They got the gut punch from the Coastal Commission. Now they got the right hook from the Supreme Court,” Ray said.

Newport Beach City Manager Dave Kiff defended the city’s review, noting that the environmental impact report was more than 600 pages and contained a detailed analysis of issues involving wetlands, protected species and critical habitat.

He said the city doesn’t know the developer’s plans at this point, but any future action by the city would be “conducted at an open and public meeting with ample opportunities for public participation.”

Deborah Sivas, a Stanford University professor of environmental law, said the decision affirmed standing legal doctrine. “This court is not stepping out,” she said. “It’s in the mainstream.” 

Sivas added that the Banning Ranch decision signaled that the Supreme Court “is going to be pretty sympathetic in interpreting” requirements under the California Environmental Quality Act, the state’s key environmental law.
Oil companies have long wanted to develop Banning Ranch, which has expansive views of the Pacific Ocean. Part of the land lies within the boundaries of Newport Beach.

In 2012, the city approved the construction of 1,375 homes, a 75-room resort hotel and a retail complex atop the bluff portion of the parcel.

But the proposal ran into roadblocks at the Coastal Commission after the agency’s scientists concluded that despite the history of oil production, the land provided valuable and rare wildlife habitat that deserved protection under the Coastal Act.

In response, the development team eliminated hundreds of homes, reduced the footprint of the retail complex and increased the size of a nature preserve that would be open to the public.

Nevertheless, the commission staff continued to argue that the development was far too big and environmentally destructive.

http://www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-ln-court-banning-ranch-20170329-story.html
____________________________________________________________________________
Round Two For A Proposed Food Court In Sonora

04/08/2017 12:51 pm PST
64
Tracey Petersen, MML News Reporter

Sonora, CA –The owner of the ARCO gas station in Sonora is making a second attempt to rezone the property off Highway 49 and Pesce Way to include a 3,700 square-foot food court — and some neighbors are not pleased the project is getting another look by the city.

The original plans were submitted and then pulled by the property owner, Andy Singh of JayKay Properties, LLC, before the Sonora City Planning Commission could make a recommendation. Commissioners will take up the ARCO Rezone Project at their Monday meeting. Originally, the owner, had proposed to change the zoning on the north end of the site where a former auto dealership building still stands. This time the owner is instead proposing to unify the parcel by change the zoning of the ampm gas station from planned development to general commercial, the same as the vacant building, according to Sonora Community Development Director Rachelle Kellogg. She adds, “In that location they are planning to do some type of food court, a drive-thru type facility. They are looking for some type of access through their existing parcel at the ARCO station but also a secondary access off Pesce Way.”

It is that proposed entrance that has some resident along Pesce Way upset citing increased traffic as their major opposition. (For city documents including a letter from one frustrated neighbor and Caltrans see below.) Also, as reported here last summer, Sonora High School’s Principal also had concerns about student safety due to the lack of sidewalk from the school to the proposed site. Kellogg acknowledges, “We are very aware that some of the residents in the neighborhood are not pleased with the access onto Pecse Way. So, we anticipate that there will be surrounding neighbors that’ll be at the meeting to discuss their concerns. I imagine there will also be people there in support of the project.”

The planning commission is only tasked with giving a recommendation to the Sonora City Council on the proposal. The council will have the final say on whether to allow the zoning change. The planning commission meeting begins at 5:30 p.m. in the council’s chamber at City Hall located at 94 N. Washington Street in Sonora.

 Pesce Way resident opposed to the ARCO Rezone Project
Caltrans review letter on the ARCO Rezone Project
______________________________________________________________________________
Sonora Planning Commission approves rezone for food court

By Alex MacLean, The Union Democrat

Published Apr 10, 2017 at 08:53PM

Sonora planning commissioners unanimously approved rezoning an existing ARCO ampm gas station on the north end of the city Monday night, allowing the owners to provide access from the station to a proposed food court they want to build on adjacent commercial land.

Roughly 50 people attended the commission’s meeting that began at 5:30 p.m. A number of them were residents of a small neighborhood on Pesce Way and Steffen Lane that was constructed in the 1990s.

Several of the residents have expressed concerns regarding one of two entrances to the proposed food court being off Pesce Way, a cul-de-sac, which they say would disturb the tranquility of their neighborhood.

Paula Daneluk, the city’s planning consultant explained that denying the rezone of the property would actually divert more traffic onto Pesce Way by preventing them from constructing a driveway between the two properties to provide access through the gas station as well.

The property has been zoned for commercial use for decades, while the gas station is zoned as “planned development.”

Regardless of whether the rezoning of the gas station to allow the driveway is ultimately approved by the city council, the owners could technically build a commercial structure there with access off Pesce Way without having to gain approval from any elected or appointed city body.

“All of the traffic, instead of being dispersed between the two access points, would all be toward Pesce Way once the encroachment permit is approved,” Daneluk explained. 
Several of the commissioners acknowledged the residents concerns, but said their “hands were tied” when it came to allowing access via the residential cul-de-sac

Daneluk said the gas station, mini-mart and 12-lot residential subdivision were zoned in the 1980s as “planned development.” The homes were built in the 1990s after the gas station.

The gas station’s current owners, Andy Singh and Navneet Bhatia, purchased the business about five years ago after moving to Sonora from New York. They bought the land next to the station in 2014 and submitted plans last year to develop a 3,700-square-foot building that could house up to three food-service businesses.

Many of the residents have urged the city to require access off of Highway 49 that bounds the site on the east. However, Daneluk explained that Caltrans won’t grant a permit for access because it’s too close to where vehicles enter and exit the highway off Pesce Way.

Commissioner Darren Eaton said he sympathized with the residents because he didn’t believe they had envisioned when they purchased their homes that access to the commercial property, which has sat vacant for years, would be through their cul-de-sac as opposed to the state highway.

“It’s just unfortunate that this planned development affects lives,” Eaton said. “People bought with hopes this would not be the case.”

One of those residents, Jackie Amaro, read from a written statement that said she purchased her home 10 years ago for $500,000 after moving from the Bay Area to get away from the traffic, crime and noise of big-city life.

Amaro said she works as a certified nursing assistant at Sonora Regional Medical Center and enjoys the tranquility of her quiet cul-de-sac.

“This proposal, with its increase of traffic, loud engines, loud stereos and loud patrons, threatens to destroy the only place where I can find tranquility,” Amaro stated. “My home.”

Several other residents on Pesce Way and Steffen Lane spoke against the project, including Gerald Abbott, who used a flashlight to demonstrate the headlights people along the road would potentially see from their living rooms from vehicles going to and from the food court.

Ken Anderson, the consultant who studied the traffic, determined the project would create potentially up to 700 additional vehicle trips per day on the small cul-de-sac, which would be one-third the traffic generated if the city doesn’t approve the second access point through the gas station.

Meanwhile, there was also plenty of support on hand for the project.

Several people who identified themselves as residents said they supported the project due to the lack of food-service options on the north end of the city. Representatives from the Tuolumne County Business Council, Tuolumne County Building Industry, and Tuolumne County Chamber of Commerce also all spoke in favor.

“The business council is dang happy that somebody has come along and is preparing to put their capital at risk to clean up a junky place that’s been there for 20 years or more,” said Glenn Caldwell, president of the council’s board. “That is more valuable to the community as a whole.”

______________________________________________________________________________

Gonzalves Gives Update On Roads, General Plan And Storm Damage

04/10/2017 7:57 am PST
3
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

Sonora, CA — We are starting to get a sense about how much additional revenue Tuolumne County will receive after California lawmakers voted last week to increase the gas tax and other vehicle licensing fees.

Tuolumne County Community Resources Agency Director David Gonzalves was the guest on Mother Lode Views this past weekend. He stated, “You never know for certain, but the bill has some calculations in it and the CAO (Craig Pedro) and I have been looking at it. We hope that we’ll get an additional $3.5-million, and it could be greater than that. It will be added onto the $4-million plus that we receive right now. That will make a big difference to put boots on the ground, and get projects going, to repair and update our road systems.”

The legislation notably increases the gas tax by 12 cents a gallon, up to 43 cents.

In response to the winter storm damage of recent months, Gonzalves said FEMA officials are expected to return to the county this week to look at proposed projects. For many of those efforts, the county is expecting to receive a share of state and federal dollars. Assessing the local situation, Gonzalves said, “It is about $8-million in damage, and growing. There are culverts that have failed, road slides, and complete loss of some roads. We are assessing those, and trying to put together a work program, along with our 65 other projects in our engineering and roads division, putting another 30 to 35 onto the staff. Trying to get to those is a daunting task.”

He also gave an update on the General Plan Update, which is a roadmap for growth and development in the county. Gonzalves stated, “The General Plan was in the process of being updated prior to me being hired. The board was gracious enough to allow me to have some extra time to look at it to see if there is anything I would suggest move forward in a different manner.” In the next couple of months he plans to provide an outline of the General Plan Update to the Board of Supervisors, and anticipates that it will be adopted in 2018 after public hearings and review.

To hear the entire 30-minute show with CRA Director Gonzalves, click here. He also spoke about his background, current development projects, and efforts to create a new marijuana ordinance.

_____________________________________________________________________________

Cannabis Again On Calaveras Supes’ Agenda

04/10/2017 6:26 pm PST
Tori James, MML News Reporter

San Andreas, CA – Cannabis, bad checks and a support letter for the Calaveras Fish & Game Commission are among the supervisors’ orders of business this week.

As reported here last week, in the wake of the recent court order for the county elections office to remove Calaveras Measure B commercial cannabis ban from the May 2 special ballot, the supervisors assigned to the two-person cannabis ad hoc committee had still not met.

They are District 2 Supervisor Jack Garamendi, whose constituents include far and away the majority of the county’s 700-plus commercial growers who registered, and District 4 Supervisor Dennis Mills, who has emerged as the de facto lead of a three-supervisor voting bloc in favor of a county-initiated ban ordinance outlawing commercial grows.

As part of its regular agenda, the board will hear a report from the two of their initial meeting along with their recommendations for next steps.

Board To Mull Three Cannabis Grow Appeals
Also slated are considerations to uphold the planning commission’s denials of three appeals made from commercial cannabis registrants hoping to reverse Planning Director Peter Maurer’s initial decisions against their applications. All three share a lack of what planning staff identified as failure to provide complete paperwork/permits and/or not disclosing or providing misleading information.

The applicants are Jonathan Zanni for an operation on 7153 Lawson Road in Paloma; Joe Cornejo, whose grow is located on 1151 Gorley Lane, Railroad Flat; also Carlos Garcia, whose operation is at 6319 Pine Cone Way, Mountain Ranch.

District Attorney Barbara Yook is seeking a resolution from the board confirming there are sufficient checks to continue an in-house “Bad Check Restitution Program” (BCRP) to provide outreach, education, and investigation of non-sufficient funds checks written to county merchants. She states, in the meeting documents, that the BCRP in the past year has worked with merchants on prevention measures to help them avoid becoming victims and has completed over 40 investigations resulting in the recovery of thousands of dollars in restitution and several prosecutions.

Bad Check Writers’ Restitution To Victims
With this success in hand, the DA is requesting authority to enhance the program’s revenue by collecting, where appropriate, a charge of $50 per bad check as authorized under state penal code. This, she indicates, would require bad check-writers pay diversion fees, make full restitution to the merchant, and complete diversion classes.

She indicates that eligibility will be based on such factors as the amount of the bad check, the person’s prior criminal record, and the number of bad check grievances against the person. If the board authorizes it, it will allow the DA the option of addressing the illegal conduct and pursuing restitution for the victim without using criminal justice system resources in appropriate cases.

The board anticipates sending a letter of support, as requested by the Calaveras Fish & Game Commission, that reinforcing the commission’s opposition to banning the use of hunting dogs for the pursuit or taking of mammals.

Paws Of Support For Hunting Dogs
The draft notes that Calaveras County receives considerable revenue from local and out-of-county visitors who come to fish and hunt; that other similarly restrictive legislation in the past has brought negative impacts on local hunting; also that the use of dogs, not only an important tradition to many hunters, is effective at locating/finding and retrieving game, helping provide more effective game populations management.

In other business relating recent storm-related emergency repairs of Old Gulch Road, the board is expected to pass a formal resolution that requires a four-fifths approval confirming that since the roadwork was urgently necessary, it was not required to give notice for bids.

The repairs, originally estimated to take 30 days, took five under the auspices of Cole Tiscornia Construction, which submitted an invoice of roughly $46,100. With FEMA and CalOES reimbursements forthcoming, due to declared states of emergency for winter storm impacts to infrastructure, the county’s match portion will run under $2,900 with the payment from the county’s road fund and expected to be reimbursed from general funds.

Other Business
Another emergency repair made necessary last October in downtown Murphys due to a fire/domestic waterline failure that also unearthed a collapsed county storm drain will require a similar four-fifths rubber stamp to make a payout.

Although part of the cost will be Union Public Utility District’s, the county is responsible for about two-thirds of the road repair costs. Sutton Enterprises, which did the work submitted to the county invoices of about $41,300. The payment is expected to be covered by the Highway User Tax Account and property taxes.

Following a closed session at 8 a.m. the meeting will begin at 9 in the supervisors chambers (891 Mountain Ranch Road).

______________________________________________________________________________

	Apr 11, 12:46 PM EDT

California's solar energy set power supply record in March


	SAN FRANCISCO (AP) -- A new estimate from the U.S. government shows that California met about half of the state's electricity demand for three hours on March 11.

The San Francisco Chronicle reports (http://bit.ly/2nAQZST ) the state's goal is for 50 percent of all electricity to come from renewable sources by 2030.

The estimate came from the U.S. Department of Energy's statistics division.

The newspaper reports the division used data from the California Independent System Operator. It manages the electricity grid across 80 percent of California and part of Nevada.

The record was set when almost 40 percent of the electricity flowing across the grid came from large-scale solar power plants.

Homes and businesses in the area served by the grid generated the additional power that increased solar energy production for the three-hour period.



	


______________________________________________________________________________

Burnt Tree Removal On Butte Fire Burn Scar Clears 65 Percent Mark

04/11/2017 2:59 pm PST
8
Tracey Petersen, MML News Reporter

Mountain Ranch, CA — Calaveras County officials have updated that crews have cut down nearly 70 percent of the hazardous trees in the Butte Fire’s footprint.

Another 1,184 trees have been brought down bringing the total number to 5,570 up from 4,386 as reported here at the end of March. County officials report the trees being removed are from both Public Right of Ways and Private Property. Twelve cutting crews and five hauling crews are working Monday through Saturday from 6:30 a.m. to 6 p.m., weather permitting. The logs and debris are taken to the Wallace facility where they are chipped and then sent to Chinese Camp to a Biomass Waste-to–Energy Plant, according to county officials.

Currently the work continues on Doster, Hawver, Whiskey Slide, Mountain Ranch, Jesus Maria, and Cave City roads. Click here to view the crew’s schedule through the month. Questions regarding tree removal are directed to the Hazard Tree Hot Line (209) 754-6767.

______________________________________________________________________________

Cannabis Alliance executive director steps down

By Jason Cowan jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / Apr 11, 2017 Updated 12 hrs ago

 

Top of Form

Bottom of Form

Caslin Tomaszewski, executive director of the Calaveras Cannabis Alliance, announced Tuesday afternoon he is stepping down from his position due to health reasons.

The announcement was made originally online to a private social media group, but was confirmed by Tomaszewski himself shortly after 2 p.m.

He has been the executive director of the CCA since 2015, when he took over for Tom Liberty, who headed the organization known then as Collective Patient Resources.

Tomaszewski inherited an organization that was shifting its focus at the time to address the rights of cultivators, county policy and state policy. Prior to his tenure, the organization worked to provide medical marijuana to terminally ill patients.

Tomaszewski said in his statement he will remain a member of the CCA’s Board of Directors, despite his decision. He said he will also assist in transitionary efforts to assist the next executive director.

“However, my priority during this time will be making myself available for any future political campaigns our community might find ourselves involved in,” he said in the statement.

The next executive director is expected to be officially announced sometime in May.

“The CCA Board of Directors will be taking up to five weeks to choose and announce the new executive director,” Tomaszewski said.

http://www.calaverasenterprise.com/news/article_f38e76ba-1efe-11e7-98ad-071e7ce8c028.html 

______________________________________________________________________________

	Apr 12, 12:14 PM EDT

Chills, spills, thrills in high-mountain quest to gauge snow

By BRIAN MELLEY
Associated Press


	[image: image1.png]



INDEPENDENCE, Calif. (AP) -- We were trudging up the side of a mountain on skis to measure California's massive snowpack when a late blast of winter stopped us in our tracks.

I started the morning less concerned about strong winds forecast and light snow than keeping pace with veteran snow surveyors in the thin Sierra Nevada air and getting over steep, icy 11,700-foot Kearsarge Pass. Now, shy of that goal, I was struggling to keep warm and stay upright.

Howling gales warned to brace for impact. It didn't matter. Gusts bowled me over and toppled Kevin Klinefelter. Staggering to our feet, we followed John Dittli, making turns in a near-whiteout between foxtail pines. Blown downhill to our cars, we decided to return another day.

The arduous work of snow surveyors is largely unknown to most Californians, even as measurements they compiled of a near-record snowpack bolstered Gov. Jerry Brown's decision last week to lift an emergency declaration after five years of drought.

Crews stay out as long as two weeks in alpine wilderness, battling the elements, skirting avalanche terrain and plodding through deep powder to gather the data - a practice that has endured even as new technology tries to gauge the state's expected water supply from snowmelt.

To get a feel for the experience, I had skied in alone the night before under a sky awash with stars and a slice of moon that hung like a wry grin atop the jagged skyline. Using a headlamp to follow Dittli and Klinefelter's faint tracks a couple miles to a cabin high above, I had little idea of what lay ahead.

---

Snow surveys date to the early 1900s when a University of Nevada professor developed a method to weigh water content in snow and predict runoff into Lake Tahoe. Dam operators used the information to prevent flooding and save water, ending a fight between lake residents and land owners downstream.

The practice adopted by water agencies and power providers was eventually coordinated by the state.

Remote sensors installed 40 years ago provide real-time depths, though not reliably. In recent years, satellite imagery and planes using lasers have measured snowpack from afar.

Despite predictions technology will make snow surveys obsolete, David Rizzardo of the Department of Water Resources said boots on the snow will probably be needed two more decades to verify and fine-tune remote data. Snow surveys remain some of the state's best-preserved climate records.

Rangers, utility and water agency employees, and state workers survey more than 250 areas - known as snow courses - monthly from January to May.

Snowmobiles, helicopters and snowcats are used to reach many courses, but hardy skiers still travel to remote wilderness where machines aren't allowed, sheltering in rustic cabins along the way.

---

Sierra Nevada means snow-covered mountain range in Spanish. In winter, it's like a 400-mile frozen reservoir that holds up to a third of the state's water supply. In recent years, imposing peaks that soar above 14,000 feet were less snow-capped and canyons and meadows sparsely covered.

Two springs ago, Dittli and Klinefelter hiked the high country in shorts and running shoes to measure a mostly nonexistent snowpack. They bicycled to Devils Postpile National Monument, where not a patch of snow remained.

The day after being driven down the mountain by wind and snow, we reassembled about 10 miles below Bishop Pass, a 12,000 foot gap dividing Inyo National Forest from Kings Canyon National Park.

We were joined under blue skies by Klinefelter's wife, Ann. The four of us - all in our 50s - fastened our boots into ski bindings and were almost immediately fighting our way along a steep, icy hillside above a reservoir. South Lake had been drained to make room for snowmelt and its buckled ice looked like an earthquake had struck.

After huffing and puffing uphill through a pine forest, we emerged in a clearing marked at each end with orange snow survey signs.

With sections of snow tube assembled, Ann Klinefelter paced 50 feet between the signs and plunged the tube through the snow to the ground nearly 7 feet below. She noted the depth, withdrew it and placed it on a scale her husband dangled from a ski pole. Dittli penciled the depth and water content in a notepad.

She repeated the cycle several times and found the water content double the average for April 1, the most significant measure of the year because it marks the normal start for runoff.

---

When we reached the cabin, we dropped backpacks and sat in the sun in a motley assortment of beach chairs sheltered from the breeze by a towering wall of snow in front of the small stone cabin.

Built in the 1950s, the bare-bones shelter features two bunk beds, a wood-burning stove, a propane stove and a cupboard stocked with canned and packaged foods hauled in by mules. Because the wind had scoured a clearing around the Bishop Pass cabin, it was one of few the crew did not need to dig out.

Dittli and Ann Klinefelter joked about how her husband hard shirked shoveling duties on the lengthy Kern River tour this winter. Kevin Klinefelter had climbed through the second-story entrance of a cabin to light a fire but never emerged while they dug for more than an hour.

As avid backcountry skiers, all three welcomed the near-record snowpack even as it raised avalanche danger, made for slow plodding at times and extra grit to drive the snow tube more than 11 feet deep through icy and dense layers.

Each waited years for an opening to join the crew. Kevin Klinefelter even uses vacation from the U.S. Forest Service to participate.

The $105-a-day pay is not enough to make a living, but it's not a bad way to live.

"I've been told I blur the line between work and play," said Dittli, a photographer, who carries a camera at his waist. "I kind of like to think that my play is hard work and my work is play."

In Sacramento, Rizzardo fields dozens of inquiries a year from people interested in a job, but the ranks thin when they learn that areas far less rugged than the eastern Sierra can require skiing eight miles.

"Well, yeah, we don't jet pack in," he tells them.

---

For the effort to climb thousands of feet on skis with a backpack in blustery conditions or under the relentless sun on a clear day, there is always a payoff.

After measuring snow beneath the craggy, spectacular Palisades in Kings Canyon on the final morning, we stopped briefly atop Bishop Pass, where the landscape plunged to a series of rolling slopes and lakes that stretched to the arid brown valley in the distance.

Dittli cut turns through crust that flaked off and we followed for the long descent that took us speeding across the snow at times and shuffling at others to reach our cars.

A hiker we whizzed past arrived at the parking area as I loaded gear in my car. She asked where we had come from.

She was unaware of snow surveys, so I explained.

"No offense," she said, "but that doesn't sound like work to me."
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Former CCA executive comments on successor

By Jason Cowan jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / April 13, 2017
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If Caslin Tomaszewski said he could do it all over again, he would have focused more on community advocacy and educating voters about cannabis and its properties. Tomaszewski recently stepped down as the executive director of the Calaveras Cannabis Alliance, citing health issues.

“First would be to humanize us,” he said. “Another would have been to educate people to why (cannabis) works.”

He said he just did not have the time when he took over as executive director of the Calaveras Cannabis Alliance in 2015. Immediately pressing was a proposed cannabis ban in Calaveras County that required a year of work, he said.

“We didn’t have the luxury of time or foresight,” Tomaszewski said. “At the time, the government was instructing staff to bring forth a ban. We ran in there and engaged (in talks) not to ban. … It was 100 percent of our efforts. We didn’t spend the same amount of time with the community. … We were sucked into government dialogue because as soon as I became involved, they were pushing a ban.”

Tomaszewski announced earlier this week he was stepping away from his position. The decision comes during a window of inactivity of critical cannabis policy decisions regarding commercial cannabis in the county.

“It was extremely difficult,” Tomaszewski said Wednesday afternoon. “Right now there is nothing immediately pressing (with the cannabis issue). This might have been the only opportunity to step down in a way that is sustainable for the organization.”

Tomaszewski began his term at a time of transition. He headed the organization as it transitioned to focus on rights for cultivators and to help shape county and state cannabis policy. He inherited the position from Tom Liberty, who ran the organization that was known then as Collective Patient Resources, which advocated for cannabis patients and worked to provide medical marijuana to those with terminal illnesses.

Tomaszewski has been heavily involved in pro-cannabis activism since he was named the head of the CCA. He spoke on numerous occasions in front of the Calaveras Board of Supervisors last year to try to help regulate the commercial cannabis industry throughout the county.

Tomaszewski said his successor with the CCA likely will not be announced until sometime in May. He said the ideal candidate will likely be someone from within Calaveras County. He said the CCA has identified a few candidates thus far.

Tomaszewski will remain a member of the CCA’s five-member board of directors despite his decision to step away from the executive directorship.

The next executive director will take over a position that could have significant implications on the future of the cannabis industry in Calaveras. Tomaszewski said the ability to maintain relationships with government officials and the community at large will be critical moving forward.

“I imagine the priority would be to work with the government,” he said. “I also expect they’ll be interested in cranking community involvement. … I figure they’ll be more vigilant toward initiatives on the ballot.”

In terms of influencing policy away from a seemingly imminent commercial cultivation ban in the county, Tomaszewski said the cannabis tax revenues that the county may reap around end of May could have a strong effect. The money available because of the tax approved by county voters in November may be what funds significant eradication efforts of illegal cannabis activity, he said.

“We’re finally to a point where regulation can start working,” he said. “Our tax dollars were always going to be true fuel. Fee monies legally cannot be used to enforce illegal operators. We could not use fee money to bust illegal growers. … They have always been waiting for tax dollars to clean the county up. That was the way it was always going to be.”

Ultimately, Tomaszewski predicts the county eventually will regulate the cannabis industry. He said the county could attempt to ban cannabis before regulations are adopted, but whether or not a ban “sticks” is a different question, he said.

“If they ban it, it won’t have much of an effect on this season at all. I think it would be opening up the county for lawsuits. Any one of those lawsuits could overturn a ban,” he said. “There could also be a citizen’s referendum. People take it out of their (supervisors’) hands and put it on the ballot instead. I think that’s also a possibility.”

______________________________________________________________________________

Supes propose cannabis official to oversee program

By Jason Cowan jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / April 13, 2017
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A proposal to appoint an official to oversee the various processes related to Calaveras County’s commercial cannabis program was presented Tuesday during a committee report to the Board of Supervisors.

The representative, described as a Cannabis Control Coordinator, would serve a number of purposes. The individual would act as a liaison between county staff and supervisors, but would also be responsible for enforcing cannabis policies throughout the county. The coordinator would direct county departments to complete cannabis permit applicants as well as eradicate all illegal grow sites throughout the county prior to harvest season this year.

The official would also conduct a monthly study session with the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors and members of the public to shape future cannabis policy. A recommendation by District 2 Supervisor Jack Garamendi requested the coordinator break the session down by elements to narrow the focus.

The proposal was the first finding to be made public since the ad hoc committee was formed with Garamendi and District 4 Supervisor Dennis Mills. The committee was formed last month to collect insight from the community to better improve the cannabis program should it continue in Calaveras.

Originally, per insight from a county staff-prepared agenda item regarding the cannabis committee, Garamendi and Oliveira were expected to review community insight and submit their findings to Calaveras County Planning Director Peter Maurer to assist in drafting a permanent ordinance in the event of the defeat of Measure B during an all-mail election.

To date, however, only one legislative initiative is in the works, a county-prepared ban ordinance.

Maurer announced Tuesday the release of an environmental impact report on the impacts a cannabis cultivation ban would have on the county was delayed two more weeks while the consultant preparing the report makes the document more “defensible.”

When the document is finally released, the county will obtain public comments on the report for 45 days. Once the period is over, officials will respond to each comment then send the package with the initiative and a recommendation to the Calaveras County Planning Commission. From there the proposed ban would go to county supervisors.

Maurer said before the most recent delay the initiative isn’t expected to reach supervisors before June or July. If passed, the ordinance would go into effect within 30 days. Cultivators would then have up to 80 days to comply with the stipulations.

No action was officially taken Tuesday by supervisors to create or appoint a cannabis control coordinator. A Brown Act technicality prevented any activity on the topic described on the agenda because it was listed as an information item, not one destined for action.

A special meeting has been scheduled for April 18 to take action on the item. There, it will likely be decided whether to terminate the ad hoc committee, and what department the cannabis control coordinator should be housed in.

The concept received mixed reviews Tuesday during the report. Vicky Reinke said the potential appointment sends a message that regulating the industry may still be in play, despite direction from a majority of supervisors to pursue a ban.

Bob Bowerman, executive director of the newly formed Calaveras National Organization for the Reform of Marijuana Laws, said during public comments he supported the idea of a cannabis control coordinator. He said earlier this year on a number of separate occasions that the county would benefit from an individual who could take some of the burden of the program off of county officials.

______________________________________________________________________________

Declining ridership continues for Calaveras Transit

Route changes have been made

By Sean P. Thomas sean@calveraseneterprise.com / April 13, 2017
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Ridership trends continue to spiral downward for Calaveras Transit, according to numbers provided at a Tuesday meeting of the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors.

Fixed-route ridership is down 13 percent since the same time last year, according to data provided by Calaveras Transit Director Deborah Mullen.

“Ridership has continued to decline,” said Mullen. “So it pushes all of our performance metrics into the tank.”

According to the midyear review, the transit system saw 20,999 riders, 2,641 fewer passenger trips than at the midyear point in 2016. The target level is 47,500.

The operating cost per passenger also saw a spike of 23 percent and the necessary subsidy per passenger increased by 25 percent.

Mullen said that the fare box recovery ratio, the proportion of total operating expenses recovered through revenue sources like passenger fares and advertising on buses, is down to 8.27 percent, a sliver of last year’s 8.78 percent mark at the same time.

The goal for Calaveras Transit, adopted after the passage of the Transportation Development Act to ensure responsible distribution of state and federal transportation funds, is a minimum of 10 percent annual fare box recovery rate.

According to metrics provided to supervisors, ridership increased on Route 2 between San Andreas and West Point and Route 3 between San Andreas and Jackson, but declined on most other routes. For example, Route 4 between Angels Camp and Columbia College and Route 5 between Angels Camp and Copperopolis showed reductions of 36 percent and 46 percent, respectively.

Revenue miles covered by the transit system increased by 26 percent since the last midyear report, largely due to the Delta Gold Line service to Stockton, which began in January 2016, and the Saturday Hopper, which began later that year in July.

However, during that same period, the operating cost per vehicle service hour decreased from $108.52 to $90.80, a 16 percent decrease; maintenance costs also declined by $64,695 to $43,297.

“That’s a good metric,” said Mullen. “We’re getting more efficient so all we need is more riders on the system and we’ll be golden.”

On April 3, the transit system rolled out alterations to its routes and schedules to accommodate the developing trends seen from its most frequent riders in an effort to boost fare box return levels. The improvements include an increase in frequency of buses on the main route between Valley Springs and Angels Camp; improved connections with feeder routes and the Delta Gold Line to Stockton; and alterations to the availability of on-demand services to Copperopolis neighborhoods off of Copper Cover Drive and Little John Road.

The district is reducing the low-performing portion of the West Point route to just two days a week, but there are more frequent pick-up and drop-off times on those two days. The late bus between San Andreas and West Point that is typically ridden by students who participate in afterschool activities will continue daily.

Buses to Mountain Ranch, Rail Road Flat and West Point will require advance reservations in an effort to eliminate unnecessary travel costs.

“We sure hope it’s going to work and the riders are going to find it to be more convenient for their lives,” said Mullen. “So far the response has been positive.”
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